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ViewPoint: Facts, economics must trump political muscle when it comes to rail-link plan

Oct 2, 2015
For decades, ideas pushed by a small group of local political, business and labor leaders seemed to become reality no matter how dubious they were on the merits. But recently there have been signs that the powers that be are losing their iron grip in Massachusetts, and that’s a good thing for democracy.

The Massachusetts Convention Center Authority, tourism industry leaders and the building trades pushed a plan to expand the Boston Convention and Exhibition Center, even though it attracts far less business than had been projected. Last year, it generated about one-third fewer hotel room nights than the city’s much smaller Hynes Convention Center did in 2000 and 2001.
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Nevertheless, BCEC expansion seemed destined to happen. Except this time the facts trumped political muscle when Gov. Baker pulled the plug on the project.

Then came the Olympics, where potential hosts play by International Olympic Committee rules that require cities to sign a blank check. Boston 2024 was a who’s-who of local power brokers, but people didn’t buy what they were selling and the bid died.

As the Olympic debate raged, the state Legislature considered Gov. Baker’s proposal to exempt the MBTA from the so-called Pacheco law, which makes it virtually impossible to open any service delivered by state employees to outside competition. Given that labor organizations accounted for 18 of the 20 political action committees that gave the most to candidates for Massachusetts state and county offices during the most recent election cycle for which we have data, they don’t often lose. But this time the Legislature granted the MBTA a three-year reprieve from the Pacheco law.

Now comes a call to build a tunnel connecting Boston’s North and South Stations.

The MBTA is focused on avoiding a repeat of last winter’s disaster, a task complicated by the fact that it owes nearly $9 billion in debt and interest and has a $7.3 billion maintenance backlog. Under such circumstances, it’s difficult to imagine an $8 billion tunnel — which would help Amtrak far more than the T — being among the MBTA’s top 100 priorities.

Former Gov. Dukakis claims the North-South Rail Link’s underground tunnel could be built for $2 billion. But that’s unlikely at best given that the cost estimate for the above-ground, 4.7-mile Green Line extension rose from $1.4 billion to $3 billion in less than a year.

During the past year, Massachusetts citizens and elected officials have demonstrated a newfound willingness to push back against ideas blessed by the regions political, business and labor elites. When it comes to the North-South Rail Link, let’s hope facts maintain their edge in the battle against the conventional wisdom.

